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Introduction
Welcome to the third issue of the new series of the Newsletter! 

This issue contains summaries of and references to a number of recent Government reports – tackling social exclusion is clearly still very much on the agenda.

With very best wishes for 2002,

John Pateman & John Vincent


News from the Network

“Tackling Social Exclusion via Sure Start”
On 16 November, Jonathan Douglas (Professional Adviser at the Library Association) and Lucy Love (Principal Librarian, Enfield) presented a fascinating course, looking at the overall picture of provision for Early Years and how the London Borough of Enfield is delivering its children’s library services (particularly Playstart).

Jonathan has left with me additional copies of the Library Association documents, Early Years survey (July 2001) and Early Years advocacy pack (c2000), and I have made notes of Lucy’s talk – if anyone would like any of these documents, please let me know.

Swindon Workshop
On 27 November, Jocelyn Dodd (Research Centre for Museums and Galleries, University of Leicester) and John Vincent co-ran a half-day social inclusion workshop for Swindon Cultural Services (Arts, Libraries, Museums).


Request for information (1)

I’m regularly asked if the Network has contacts in authorities that have drafted social exclusion policies, who would be willing to share good practice and advice with those who are just starting out on this process.

Obviously, copying other authorities’ policies wholesale – just changing the names – would not be a valuable way of tackling what are essentially locally-focussed problems, but there is real scope for sharing examples of how to structure policies, good practice in writing them, tips for consulting service users and non-users and so on.

If you are interested in developing this, please could you let me know, together with details of which areas of expertise you have and would be willing to share.


Request for information (2)

I have been asked about definitions of “homeless” in terms of targeting homeless people in social exclusion policies.

This is a problematic area, in that the Government has a changing definition, and, currently, their definition appears not to include anyone in a B&B. 

What do you define as “homeless”? I’d be grateful for any comments/definitions (and I’ll publish the results in the Newsletter).


Request for information (3)

Helen Pollock, a community librarian in Camden, is working on a MA in Information Management at the University of Brighton. Her dissertation is on the cultural information needs of Somalis, and how the public library could meet them. 

Helen would be interested in making useful contacts and linking with people who have developed services in this area. She can be contacted at helenpollock@camden.gov.uk or at hjpollock@yahoo.com or at work on tel: 020 7974 3675.

If you do make contact with Helen, please could you also let me know, and I’ll publish a round-up of contacts/initiatives in a future Newsletter.


Who said this?

“We give scholarships to high school kids and a library of new books to every preschool child in the county where I was born. I didn’t have books at home so I did all my reading at school. I love books and I believe that helping kids to read gives them a great start.”


“Challenge or opportunity? Striding ahead – or struggling to keep up? Find out what’s (really) happening in libraries”

This was the title of the latest well-attended half-day seminar organised by SKILLS
 and held at Kensington Central Library on 20 November. 

John Readman (Head of Library Service, Brent) and Jane Battye (Head of Library & Information Service, Ealing) spoke first about “Public Library Standards and their impact”, stressing particularly the need to share information about how well or less well authorities are doing – what was important to remember was that none of the SKILLS library services met all 19 Standards. However, they are becoming a valuable tool for measuring and comparing service provision and for informing elected members and service users about success, inadequacies, and funding needs.

Nigel Boutell (Head of Library & Archive Services, Hammersmith & Fulham) and David Herbert (Principal Librarian Public Services, Hammersmith & Fulham) then talked about “The Best Value experience” from Hammersmith’s point of view. In Hammersmith, this had been a long process (over 2 years), but had been used to redirect the service and to highlight the key actions which needed to happen if the service was to become a success.

John Vincent spoke about “Social Inclusion” (and why it should still be exclusion!), looking at the definitions and why tackling social exclusion is different from equalities or diversity work. He then went on to discuss how we know what’s happening (eg from Open to All?; via the Network; Annual Library Plans), who is involved – and how (including the Government, the Library Association, the LGA, Resource), where ideas of good practice can be found (eg the Network Newsletter, The social and racial exclusion handbook, YLG’s All our children), and then assessed whether we were “striding ahead or struggling to keep up” (John said that he thought libraries were striding ahead in places, but, in general, were struggling to keep up, especially if all the other current initiatives were taken into account).

There was then a general discussion with the Heads of Service of the participating authorities and with the speakers, and, finally, David Murray (Director, LLDA) summarised the major issues from the morning.

This was a full half-day seminar which was very well attended: the “ask your Head of Service” feature is always popular, apparently, and this seems to be a very effective way of bringing staff’s attention to a range of current initiatives, as well as giving opportunities to network and to talk to senior managers from other services.


CILLA

Just in case anyone has not caught up with the news, CILLA
 (which, until September 2001, had been part of LASER) is to become part of OCLC, the non-profit-making cataloguing/resource-sharing organisation.

In the press release dated 14 December, Janet Lees, Managing Director of OCLC Europe, the Middle East and Africa states:

“We are delighted to be able to continue the CILLA service … CILLA bibliographic records will in future be added to OCLC WorldCat. OCLC plans to add the CILLA service to its Language Collection sets to make the CILLA service available to OCLC libraries worldwide. The new OCLC Oracle platform for WorldCat will enable CILLA records to be displayed in the vernacular script in the future …”


Reader Development in Cookham Wood Prison.

Medway Library, Information and Museum Service currently has four thriving readers’ groups, including a poetry group, based in different libraries around the authority. In addition, there is a reader’s group in the women’s prison, HMP Cookham Wood. The groups are collectively known as Medway Readers. Multiple copies of titles are bought to support the groups, and this stock is also promoted to non-library based readers’ groups in the community.

The nature of prison life being what it is, the turnover of attendees at the Cookham Wood group is high, and, because the members of the group spend such a lot of their free time reading, their meetings are held fortnightly, which is very demanding on stock. The adult lending services librarian, Victoria Golding, who has a responsibility for reader development, and John Hawes, the prison librarian, had regularly supported the prison group and endeavoured to keep up with the required reading.

The public library based groups had been brought together during 2001 to share their reading experiences through a series of evening events based on the Orange Prize national fiction promotion plus a non-fiction evening. Both Victoria and John thought it a logical progression to make links between these groups and the group operating at the prison. As readers in prison can’t go out for events, it was suggested that members of the public library based groups might like to visit the prison group and discuss books that they had each read.  John liaised with the prison authorities to find out if the idea was feasible from a logistical and security viewpoint. The idea was met with enthusiasm and the first visit took place at the end of November.

The evening went very well, despite last minute concerns that because of staff shortages the visitors might not be let in, something that is always a possibility when arranging events in a prison.  A variety of books was discussed including Kindred by Octavia Butler, the Harry Potter books by J K Rowling, Fred and Edie by Jill Dawson and Blind Date by Frances Fyfield. The prison group is always very lively, and this evening was no exception, the discussion only limited by the fact not everyone had been able to read all the books. The next joint meeting in March 2002 will concentrate on the South East Libraries shortlist for the Carnegie medal, the major children’s literature prize, and it’s hoped that everyone will have had the chance to read them by then.

The people who attended the meeting enjoy the reading group experience, and this evening proved to be an enhanced experience for them all. None of the visitors had been into a prison before and found it eye-opening and interesting. They were glad to interact with the inmates, who in turn, were pleased to see people from the outside world. It was a democratic meeting of people with a shared love of reading and talking about books. 

Kate Woollacott

Library Services Manager - Adult Lending 


Social exclusion and sport

Mike Collins from the Institute of Sport and Leisure Policy, Loughborough University has sent me details of two pieces of published research which are of clear relevance to our work. These are:

Michael F Collins and Christopher Kennett “Including poor people in leisure services without stigma: leisure cards in the UK” in World Leisure 4, 1998, pp17-22 [looks at poverty, social exclusion and leisure]

Michael F Collins and James R Buller “Bridging the post-school institutional gap in sport: evaluating champion coaching in Nottinghamshire” in Managing Leisure 5, 2000, pp200-221 [this paper looks at ways of overcoming the drop-out rate from sporting activities – and, by extension, we can apply this to a range of other range of leisure activities]

I have copies of both, which I’m sure Mike wouldn’t mind my sending to anyone who is interested.


Towards equality and diversity: implementing the employment and race directives

The Government has just published its consultation document regarding implementation of these EC directives. This will include “new legislation to outlaw discrimination on grounds of age, sexual orientation and religion in employment and training.”

The consultation period runs from now to the end of March 2002.

If you are interested in looking at the documents or responding to the consultation, the information is available at:

www.dti.gov.uk/er/equality 


National Adult Learning Survey 2001 

The National Adult Learning Survey [NALS] for 2001 has just been published
. The survey took place between January and May 2001, and involved adults aged 16+ in England and Wales (but excluded those in continuous full-time education). “Learning activities” were classified either as taught learning or self-directed learning.

The key findings include:

· “Learning participation was considerably lower than average among some groups, including: people aged 70 or over (25 per cent), adults with no qualifications (31 per cent), those looking after the family (52 per cent), people with a family income below £10,400 (53 per cent) and those living in the most deprived areas (63 per cent) …

· While negative attitudes to learning might influence the behaviour of some non-learners, many in this group faced more practical obstacles, including: lack of time due to work and family, financial difficulties, lack of knowledge about learning opportunities and concern about their perceived inadequacy (e.g. literacy problems) …

· Over half (55 per cent) of respondents were computer users, while 44 per cent were Internet users. Use of ICT for learning was also very common, with around half of learners saying they had used a computer and/or the Internet for their learning.”


Data on Black and minority ethnic communities

The Housing Corporation has just produced a study, drawn from 1991 census data and then interpreted to make it more current, of: 

“key facts relating to BME communities which are of relevance to housing providers and others”.

This is obviously of most relevance to housing organisations, but the wealth of data collected also makes this invaluable as a background tool for community profiling.


Skills for social inclusion …

During March and April 2001, there was a series of regional roadshows on the theme, “Skills for Social Inclusion and the Knowledge Economy: towards a shared vision”. These events were organised by the Learning City Network for DfES, and there were presentations and workshop papers by the Adult Basic Skills Strategy Unit, NIACE, and the Learning and Skills Development Agency (as well as DfES and LCN), with the aim of creating new networks between local and national Learning and Skills Council and Learning Partnership staff.

A report of the events has just been published, with the same title
. The key points to emerge are:

1. “Learning which promotes social inclusion and community capacity building, and learning which promotes enterprise and improves workforce skills are two sides of the same coin.

2. Dialogue between the LSC and organisations involved in Adult and Community Learning is vital. Learning Partnerships also have a pivotal role to play in ensuring that LSC-funded provision meets local needs.

3. Voluntary and community organisations have a vital role to play in widening participation in learning and building up community capacity, and they need the right kind of funding and support to help them to do their job well.

4. Although the Local Initiatives Fund should support innovation and informal learning, it is vital that adult and community learning is properly funded from mainstream resources.

5. Quality, assessment and inspection systems must take account of the nature of informal and community-based learning if it is to flourish. Voluntary and community organisations can meet the requirements of the new inspection framework, but they will need help.

6. Networking and partnership arrangements are essential to make the best use of resources and skills, and to ensure the spread of effective practice.”
The Lord Chancellor’s Department and social exclusion

The Lord Chancellor’s Department has recently published a report on the role of the legal system in tackling social exclusion
. 

As the report states:

“Lack of access to reliable legal advice can be a contributing factor in creating and maintaining social exclusion. Poor access to advice has meant that many people have suffered because they have been unable to enforce their legal rights effectively, or have even been unaware of their rights and responsibilities in the first place. They are unable to get justice …”

In a section titled, “What to we mean by legal and advice services?”, the report also states:

“The traditional public perception of the legal world and lawyers is one of judges in wigs and forbidding courtrooms. However, there has always been another side to the traditional image of the legal world. Lawyers and advice workers have been helping clients with what would be thought of as ‘social’ problems, rather than traditional ‘legal’ problems, for decades. But this has always tended to be overlooked. We are therefore now taking a wider, more inclusive view of ‘legal’ services, so that it covers the full range of levels and types of help, whether provided by:

· public libraries providing people with information leaflets about their legal rights and obligations and where to get help;

· local advice centres helping people with a range of problems at an early stage or helping to translate documents for members of minority ethnic groups who do not speak English;

· advisers doing casework on behalf of clients who need to enforce their rights; and

· specialist caseworkers and lawyers representing people in courts or tribunals or in any other area where people are concerned with their legal rights.”

People who beg

The Government’s Rough Sleepers Unit has recently commissioned a piece of work from Luton University, looking at “aspects of the lives and circumstances of those who beg, and some of the implications for the public policy agenda.” This report
 will provide useful background for those of you who are developing services to rough sleepers and homeless people.

Information was collected from 260 people who beg, 208 members of the public, 39 police officers and 50 hostel and daycentre workers – the survey covered Manchester, Bristol, Leeds, Brighton and London. The report concludes:

“The research reinforced the conclusions of other studies that show that those who beg are a very vulnerable group of individuals. Those who were recent rough sleepers were particularly at risk.

High levels of drug and alcohol abuse by those who beg are recorded by the relevant agencies and are confirmed by those who beg.

It is clear that a multi-agency approach to tackling the problem is required. No one agency or single initiative can have much of an impact on this complex area. Moving away from begging requires a significant change of lifestyle and there need to be creative solutions.”

Barriers to work for offenders and ex-offenders

The Department for Work and Pensions has just published a report
 looking at the extent to which a criminal record is a barrier to work.

Amongst its main findings are:

· “Some groups of [people with a criminal record] face multiple barriers to work, including employer discrimination; health problems; substance misuse; homelessness; poor basic skills; low levels of qualifications, self-confidence and motivation to find work; and lack of work experience.”


The Lesbian and Gay Newsmedia Archive

The Archive have sent me the following press release:

“The Lesbian and Gay Newsmedia Archive, recently opened at Middlesex University’s Cat Hill campus in north London, houses the only collection of media cuttings covering all aspects of lesbian and gay life from the 1930s to the present time.

Volunteers have spent time sorting the cuttings to make the archive available to the public – especially those studying visual culture and the influence of the media on public and private attitudes, and also to law students, twentieth century historians, psychologists and social scientists. They have also been invited to address a staff training day on Social Exclusion at the Public Record Office in Kew, London …

Currently, over 80,000 items of news from the ‘straight’ press are available at The Lesbian and Gay Newsmedia Archive which covers all the crucial periods of change of gay life and spans a broad range of topics, including the arts, film, television, personalities and censorship. A subject classification of the cuttings available can be seen on the Archive’s website at: http://hallcarpenter.tripod.com/hca/presscut.html. 

For further information or access to the archive please contact Oliver Merrington on 01223 3546000 (email oliver.merrington@ntlworld.com) or Penny Dade on 020 8411 5798 (email p.dade@mdx.ac.uk).” 


UN Strategy on Ageing

The United Nations have launched their draft International strategy for action on ageing 2002. This includes lots of useful links to our work, especially around rights to literacy and access – the draft strategy can be viewed at: www.un.org/esa/socdev/ageing/index.html.
 


Promoting racial equality

DTLR have recently published a short paper in their “Beacon Council Research” series
, setting out the key issues in racial equality for local authorities, including the legislative framework; “policy strands” with implications for racial equality (eg modernising government, Best Value); the essential characteristics of best practice (drawn from the LGA’s work on the recommendations of the Stephen Lawrence Inquiry); achieving excellence in Beacon Councils. In its conclusion, the paper suggests indicators of good practice, including leadership and the commitment to eliminating discrimination and promoting racial equality; a timetabled action plan; talking and listening to “minority ethnic” staff” and service users; identifying barriers to equality; implementing changes to policies and practice; working in partnership with relevant agencies.


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent, and all items are written by him, unless otherwise stated.

Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� Dolly Parton, speaking about the Dollywood Foundation in an interview with David Gillard for the “My kind of Christmas Day” feature, Radio Times 22 December 2001-4January 2002, p218.


� Sharing Knowledge and Information in London Libraries, the staff development consortium of Brent, Camden, City of Westminster, Ealing, Hammersmith & Fulham, Harrow, Hillingdon, Kensington & Chelsea.





� The Indic Languages Cooperative Cataloguing Service.


� Taken from the DTI Website 21 December 2001.


� National Adult Learning Survey (NALS) 2001 by Ivana La Valle and Margaret Blake. DfES (Research Brief no.321), December 2001 (ISBN: 1-84185-652-5). Available from: � HYPERLINK "http://www.dfee.gov.uk/research/re_brief/RB321.doc" ��www.dfee.gov.uk/research/re_brief/RB321.doc� or from DfES Publications, PO Box 5050, Sherwood Park, Annesley, Nottingham NG15 0DJ (tel: 0845 6022260)


� Sector Study 11: Black and minority ethnic communities: key data by Richard Tomkins and David James. The Housing Corporation, 2001. Available from: � HYPERLINK "http://www.housingcorplibrary.org.uk" ��www.housingcorplibrary.org.uk� 


� Skills for social inclusion and the knowledge economy: towards a shared vision – report of LCN Conferences for the DfES. DfES, 2001. Available at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.lifelonglearning.co.uk/inclusion/incl01.htm" ��www.lifelonglearning.co.uk/inclusion/incl01.htm�, or from the Learning City Network, tel: 01949 878118.


� The Lord Chancellor’s Department. Social exclusion. 2001. Available at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.lcd.gov.uk/laid/socex/03.htm" ��www.lcd.gov.uk/laid/socex/03.htm�. 


� Looking for change: the role and impact of begging on the lives of people who beg. DTLR, 2001. The report is available at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.housing.dtlr.gov.uk/information/rough/begging/index.htm" ��www.housing.dtlr.gov.uk/information/rough/begging/index.htm�, or from the Rough Sleepers Unit, tel: 020 7944 5907, e-mail: � HYPERLINK "mailto:rough.sleeping@dtlr.gsi.gov.uk" ��rough.sleeping@dtlr.gsi.gov.uk�. 


� Hilary Metcalf, Tracy Anderson and Heather Rolfe. Barriers to work for offenders and ex-offenders. DWP (Research Report series no.155), 2001. Available from the DWP Website at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.dss.gov.uk/asd/asd5/rrep155.html" ��www.dss.gov.uk/asd/asd5/rrep155.html�. 


� Thanks to Susan White, Shropshire Library Service, for drawing this to my attention.


�  DTLR. Beacon Council Research – Round 3 Theme research: promoting racial equality. Available at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.local.dtlr.gov.uk/research/beacyr3/race/1.htm" ��www.local.dtlr.gov.uk/research/beacyr3/race/1.htm�. Thanks to Sue Boden, Norfolk Library Service, for drawing this to my attention.





PAGE  
10

